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January 26, 2006
The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200 

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for your consideration is an ordinance which will authorize the sale of the County owned property know as the North Lake Union Maintenance Facility Upper Parcel to Touchstone Corporation. This parcel was advertised for sale via a Request for Proposals (RFP) on March 25, 2005.  The RFP offered two scenarios under which to make proposals; 1) an all cash alternative with a minimum asking price of $4,300,000 (Four Million Three Hundred Thousand dollars); and 2) a replacement facility alternative wherein the proposer would, at its expense, purchase, develop and deliver to King County, at no cost to King County, a facility built out to King County specifications.  The proposer would also offer a minimum of $3,000,000 (Three million dollars) in cash and participate in the cleanup of the property.

As a matter of background, the property was originally developed as a bulk fuel storage facility by the Standard Oil Company of California (now Chevron Products Company) in the 1920’s.  The property was purchased from Chevron by the Municipality of Metropolitan Seattle (now King County Metro) as a fuel storage depot in 1982.  Subsequent to the merger of King County and Metro, the property has been and is currently being used as a maintenance facility for Metro Transit servicing the west service area.  These functions include bus shelter cleaning, a paint shop and landscaping of transit facilities.  There are approximately 55 people who currently work at this facility.

The property is a 1.67 acre (72,893 square feet) parcel of land located at 3301 Densmore Ave. North and adjacent to Gasworks Park in the City of Seattle, Washington.  King County Metro Transit Division is the custodian.  

In October 2003, King County Metro Transit Division received an unsolicited letter of intent offering to purchase the North Lake Union Upper Parcel and as compensation for the sale King County Metro Transit Division would: 1) receive a new maintenance site and facility built to King County specifications and delivered to King County by warranty deed, 2) receive $3 million  in cash, and 3) have the purchaser clean up any contaminated soil encountered during the development of the property at their expense.
After careful review of the proposal, it was determined to be of exceptional value to King County.  Discussions were held between Transit and the proposer to determine the specifics of the proposal. At that time, it was determined that the property should be made available to the public in order to be certain that a better offer was not available to King County.  An RFP was written using the above described proposal as a minimum offer to King County.  
Ordinance 15083 was passed and adopted on October 18, 2004.  This Ordinance included a provision requiring the King County Executive to submit to the King County Council an RFP offering an all cash alternative to the above criteria and RFP.  On January 10, 2005 the King County Executive submitted to the King County Council a motion requesting approval for an RFP to advertise the Upper Parcel for sale to the public.  This RFP included minimum offers under two scenarios.  One scenario called for the replacement facility option above, and the other scenario called for an all cash offer in an amount which would allow Transit to replace and relocate its maintenance facility, total value estimated at $11,000,000 (Eleven Million dollars).  
On January 26, 2005 the Budget and Fiscal Management Committee amended the motion to reduce the amount requested under the all cash alternative to the appraised value of the property, $4.35 million dollars.  The motion was referred to the full council with a due pass recommendation as amended. 

On February 7, 2005 the full council voted to approve the RFP as amended and the motion was adopted.


On March 25, 2005 King County Facilities Management Division, Real Estate Services Section advertised the approved RFP for the sale of the Upper Parcel which included the all cash alternative, with responses due on May 25, 2005.

Two responses to the RFP were received on May 25, 2005, one under the all cash alternative from Renova, a specialist in redevelopment of contaminated sites, in the amount of $4.4 million and one under the cash and replacement facility alternative from Touchstone Corporation with a cash value of $3.05 million, site cleanup and a replacement site built to the specifications included in the RFP.  The replacement site is currently under contract by Touchstone for $3 million and consists of approximately 90,000 square feet or 2.06 acres and is located at 12526 Aurora Ave. North.  

Concurrently with the advertisement of the RFP, the Transit Division prepared a relocation study necessary to properly evaluate not only the proposals received from the RFP, but all of the possibilities associated with this maintenance function.  The study evaluated the following alternatives to the replacement site option in the RFP.  

1.
whether or not the Transit Division has underutilized property large enough to 
accommodate the maintenance employees currently located at the North Lake Union site 


2. 
the cost to relocate those employees; and 


3. 
the cost of remaining at the North Lake Union facility. 
The study was transmitted to Council under a separate cover on the 27th of July, 2005.  The study concluded that the relocation to a new facility under the terms of the RFP was the most desirable outcome under any relocation plan.   

A selection committee met twice in June of 2005 to review the two proposals.  The selection committee concluded that the value of Touchstone’s proposal to King County was in the range of $10 million to $13 million.  This included the cash value of the offer, the value of the replacement site, and the value of the new facility on the replacement site.  The value of the Renova offer to King County was $4.4 million in cash.

At its second meeting, the selection committee selected The Touchstone Corporation proposal as being the best value to King County and notified Touchstone of its acceptance of its proposal.  A purchase and sale agreement with Touchstone Corporation was negotiated, which is attached. 

King County Code 4.56 dictates the process for the surplus of real property held by the county.   The Department of Transportation, Transit Division as the custodial department has declared the subject property surplus to their needs under the circumstances outlined above.  Notices were circulated to various County departments and none expressed an interest in the subject parcels.  Code further dictates that other governmental agencies be notified of the availability of the property.  Notices were circulated to various governmental agencies and none expressed an interest in the property.  
Under K.C.C. chapter 4.56.100, when no county department or governmental agency has expressed a need for surplus real property and the property does not meet the criteria for affordable housing, the property may be sold by direct negotiation if deemed in the best interest of the public. 

Passage of this legislation will conclude a thoughtful and deliberative process ending in a sale which represents an exceptional value to the citizens of King County.   Through the Transit Division’s divesture of the property, King County continues to show forward looking management of its real estate assets that partners with the private sector. Please contract Kathy Brown, Division Director, Facilities Management Division, (206) 296-0631, or   Dave Crippen, Metro Transit Division, at (206) 263-4647 for any questions regarding the agreement with Touchstone Corporation.  Contact Bob Thompson, Project Manager, Facilities Management Division, Real Estate Services Section, at (206) 296-7494, regarding the surplus process.

Enclosed is a package of information for the property.  

I recommend approval of this ordinance.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers


ATTN:  Scott White, Chief of Staff




  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, Capital Budget Committee




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Harold Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)


Kevin Desmond, Division Director, Metro Transit Division, DOT

Dave Crippen, Managing Engineer, Metro Transit Division, DOT
Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)

Kathy Brown, Division Director, Facilities Management Division (FMD), DES
Bob Thompson, Project Program Manager, Facilities Management Division, (FMD), DES
